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To: All Plan Holders of Record 

From: Verdantas 

For the Owner 

Re: Addendum No. 3 

Greenwood Storm Sewer Improvements 

City of Wheeling 

Date: July 1, 2025 

 

This Addendum forms a part of the contract documents and modifies the original bidding 

documents dated June 2025 and all previous addenda, if any.  Acknowledge receipt of this 

addendum in the space provided in the bid forms.  Failure to do so may subject the bidder to 

disqualification. 

 

PRE-BID CONFERENCE 

 

Attached are the Meeting Agenda / Minutes and Sign-In Sheet. 

 

 

BID FORMS 

 

Replace Bid Form, Pages BF.15 to BF.16, with the enclosed Bid Form, Pages BF.15A to 

BF.16A. 

 

 

PREVAILING WAGES 

 

Section 8, Prevailing Wage Rates - Replace the Wage Rate Schedule with the following: 

 

1. No Changes – Heavy and Highway – Decision No. WV20250073,  Modification No. 3, 

dated 06/06/2025 

 

2. Replace – Building – Decision No. OH20250106, Modification No. 6, dated 06/27/2025 

 

Bidders shall utilize these Decisions when compiling their Bid. 

 

 

 

DB/LS:mep 
 

Enclosures 
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Meeting Agenda 
 

 

To: Attendees  

 

Subject: Greenwood Storm Sewer Improvements 

 ARPA Funded Project 

 

 

Date:  June 25, 2025  

 

 

The agenda for the Pre-bid Conference scheduled for June 25, 2025 at 2:00 p.m. at the City of 

Wheeling WPCD Conference Room is as follows: 

▪ Sign-In Sheet  

▪ Introductions 

▪ Introduction of the Project  

▪ Question and Answers – Note all answers to question are only made final when 

documented by addendum.  (Final questions are due no later than 12:00 p.m. on July 

1, 2025) 

Project Overview: The project includes the installation of a new storm sewer and replacement of 

catch basins along Bertschy’s lane and Rush to improve drainage.  

Addenda 1 and 2 have been issued.  

Sealed bids will be received by the City of Wheeling, WV at the office of the City Manager, 1500 

Chapline Street, Wheeling, WV 26003 until 3:00 p.m. on July 3, 2025 and will be opened and 

read immediately thereafter.  

The Opinion of Probable Construction Cost is $1,068,000. 

Project includes but is not limited to:  

350 LF of Sanitary Sewer Pipe 8” 

3 Laterals and Cleanouts 

2318 LF of Storm Sewer 12”-24” 

26 Total Inlets 

5 Manholes  

Mill and Fill of Bertschy’s Lane to facilitate Drainage Improvements 



 

 

 

 

 

 

Special Concerns 

Project is ARPA Funded. Prevailing Wages apply.  

Property owner Coordination will be necessary particularly on Bertschy’s Lane with their 

driveways.  

Sediment and Erosion Control will be required (see E&S Sheets) 

Questions and Answers: 

Q1. A question was asked regarding the quantity of 15” Pipe (Type A-1) 

A1. Bid Item 11 Should Read 930 LF. Bid Forms have been updated.  

Q2. A question was asked regarding quantity of poles to be supported during construction. 

A2. Power Poles near ST5, ST9A, ST10A, and 5 poles along Bertschy’s Lane are to be 

Supported during Construction. Bid form has been updated. 

Q3. A question regarding if the headwall required a backflow preventor. 

A3. Backflow prevention is not needed on the headwall. See headwall detail attached. 

Q4. A question regarding the existing Inlet near ST-2. 

A4. Connect Inlet to Proposed Catch Basin ST-2. Bid Item 24 has been updated. 

Q5. A question on sheet 5 regarding the 12”x18” Tee being called out but not being listed as a 

bid item. 

A5. Item 22 Should Read 12”x18” Inserta-Tee. Bid form has been updated.  

Q6. A question regarding providing profile for inlets ST6A, ST6B, ST11A, ST12A, and ST13A  

A6. See profile figures attached on Sheet 8A. 

Q7. Question on if  ST6- 60” Manhole” will be paid for under bid item #14 or will there be 

another bid item added to cover this. 

A7. All Manholes are to be included under Bid Item 14 - “MANHOLE TYPE A” 



 

 

 

 

 

 

Q8. Question regarding potential conflicts near baseball field and basketball court. 

A8. Proposed Storm Line to Follow Existing Storm Line. Field modifications may be necessary. 

Any potential replacement of the dugout is to be included in the cost of Fence Replacement. 

Restoration is to follow pavement section of Type A-1 Trench. Bid Items have been updated. 

 

Clarifications: 

1.    Existing Inlets Near ST4, ST6A, and ST6B to be filled in with dirt and graded. Any 

restoration including but not limited to fill material, base material, or concrete for these are to be 

included in the cost of the inlet.  

3.    Notes 47, 57, and 67 to be removed from the general notes sheet.  

4.    Note 56 on the general notes, legend, and quantities sheet to specify a 24” headwall. 

5.    For inlets connected with 24” pipe, refer to the notes in the WVDOH TYPE B INLET 

DETAIL on sheet 16.  

6.   City of Wheeling Type D Trench Detail is attached.  

7.  CITY OF WHEELING TYPE A-1 TRENCH DETAIL - See note 51, all fill BELOW the 6” 

of NO. 467 stone shall be included in the cost of the pipe. The 8” 501001 Concrete Pavement, 2” 

Wearing Course Type 4, and  6” NO. 467 STONE, reflected in Bid items 5, 6, and 7, 

respectively. 

8.  Bertschy’s Lane Grading - Bertschy’s Lane from approximately pipe station 17+00 to pipe 

station 22+50 will be milled and overlaid. 2” Milling is reflected in Bid Item 18 - 2" SURFACE 

MILLING. The 2” overlay is reflected in Bid Item 6 - 2" WEARING COURSE TYPE 4. The 

full depth replacement along the trench line is to follow Type A-1 Trench Replacement and is 

reflected in their respective bid quantities.  

9. Exact location of the Existing 8” Sanitary Line is unknown. Trench is to follow City of 

Wheeling Type A-1 Trench fill requirements. 
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          "General Decision Number: WV20250109 06/27/2025

Superseded General Decision Number: WV20240109

State: West Virginia

Construction Type: Highway

Counties: Brooke, Hancock and Ohio Counties in West Virginia.

HIGHWAY CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS

Note: Contracts subject to the Davis-Bacon Act are generally
required to pay at least the applicable minimum wage rate
required under Executive Order 14026 or Executive Order 13658.
Please note that these Executive Orders apply to covered
contracts entered into by the federal government that are
subject to the Davis-Bacon Act itself, but do not apply to
contracts subject only to the Davis-Bacon Related Acts,
including those set forth at 29 CFR 5.1(a)(1).

______________________________________________________________
|If the contract is entered    |� Executive Order 14026      |
|into on or after January 30,  |  generally applies to the   |
|2022, or the contract is      |  contract.                  |
|renewed or extended (e.g., an |� The contractor must pay    |
|option is exercised) on or    |  all covered workers at     |
|after January 30, 2022:       |  least $17.75 per hour (or  |
|                              |  the applicable wage rate   |
|                              |  listed on this wage        |
|                              |  determination, if it is    |
|                              |  higher) for all hours      |
|                              |  spent performing on the    |
|                              |  contract in 2025.          |
|______________________________|_____________________________|
|If the contract was awarded on|� Executive Order 13658      |
|or between January 1, 2015 and|  generally applies to the   |
|January 29, 2022, and the     |  contract.                  |
|contract is not renewed or    |� The contractor must pay all|
|extended on or after January  |  covered workers at least   |
|30, 2022:                     |  $13.30 per hour (or the    |
|                              |  applicable wage rate listed|
|                              |  on this wage determination,|
|                              |  if it is higher) for all   |
|                              |  hours performing on that   |
|                              |  contract in 2025.          |
|______________________________|_____________________________|

The applicable Executive Order minimum wage rate will be
adjusted annually. If this contract is covered by one of the
Executive Orders and a classification considered necessary for
performance of work on the contract does not appear on this
wage determination, the contractor must still submit a
conformance request.

Additional information on contractor requirements and worker
protections under the Executive Orders is available at
http://www.dol.gov/whd/govcontracts.

Modification Number     Publication Date
          0              01/03/2025
          1              01/24/2025



          2              01/31/2025
          3              02/14/2025
          4              05/30/2025
          5              06/06/2025
          6              06/27/2025

 CARP0439-008 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

CARPENTER........................$ 33.80            27.34
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ELEC0317-006 10/02/2023

                                  Rates          Fringes

TRAFFIC SIGNALIZATION:    
Groundsman.......................$ 22.12         3%+25.60
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-002 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Crane.................$ 40.35            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-003 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:    
Backhoe/Excavator/Trackhoe.......$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-004 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Bobcat/Skid   
Steer/Skid Loader................$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-005 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Broom/Sweeper.........$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-030 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Bulldozer.............$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-031 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Drill.................$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-032 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Forklift..............$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-033 12/01/2024



                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Grader/Blade..........$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-034 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Milling Machine.......$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-035 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:   
Paver/Spreader/Finish   
equipment(asphalt, aggregate,   
& concrete)......................$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-036 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Loader  
     Up to six (6) cubic yard 
     capacity....................$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-037 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Mechanic..............$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-038 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Post Driver   
(Guardrail/Fences)...............$ 37.59            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 ENGI0132-039 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

OPERATOR:  Roller................$ 36.48            20.30
----------------------------------------------------------------
 IRON0549-015 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

IRONWORKER.......................$ 35.50            29.11
----------------------------------------------------------------
* LADC0001-001 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

LABORER:  Common or General......$ 29.00            17.40
----------------------------------------------------------------
 LADC0001-002 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

TRAFFIC CONTROL PERSON...........$ 27.91            17.40
----------------------------------------------------------------
 LADC0001-004 12/01/2024



                                  Rates          Fringes

LABORER: Grade Checker...........$ 29.00            17.40
----------------------------------------------------------------
 LADC0001-006 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

LABORER: Laser Screed Operator...$ 30.03            17.40
----------------------------------------------------------------
 LADC0001-007 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

LABORER:  Asphalt, Includes   
Raker, Shoveler, Spreader and   
Distributor......................$ 29.00            17.40
----------------------------------------------------------------
 LADC0001-010 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

LABORER:  Pipelayer..............$ 29.00            17.40
----------------------------------------------------------------
 PLAS0926-004 12/01/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

CEMENT MASON/CONCRETE FINISHER...$ 34.77            26.66
----------------------------------------------------------------
  SUWV2022-029 09/11/2024

                                  Rates          Fringes

LABORER:  Mason Tender -   
Cement/Concrete..................$ 26.74            16.40
  
TRUCK DRIVER:  Dump Truck........$ 28.22            16.15
----------------------------------------------------------------

WELDERS - Receive rate prescribed for craft performing
operation to which welding is incidental.

================================================================

Note: Executive Order (EO) 13706, Establishing Paid Sick Leave
for Federal Contractors applies to all contracts subject to the
Davis-Bacon Act for which the contract is awarded (and any
solicitation was issued) on or after January 1, 2017.  If this
contract is covered by the EO, the contractor must provide
employees with 1 hour of paid sick leave for every 30 hours
they work, up to 56 hours of paid sick leave each year.
Employees must be permitted to use paid sick leave for their
own illness, injury or other health-related needs, including
preventive care; to assist a family member (or person who is
like family to the employee) who is ill, injured, or has other
health-related needs, including preventive care; or for reasons
resulting from, or to assist a family member (or person who is
like family to the employee) who is a victim of, domestic
violence, sexual assault, or stalking.  Additional information
on contractor requirements and worker protections under the EO
is available at
https://www.dol.gov/agencies/whd/government-contracts.



Unlisted classifications needed for work not included within
the scope of the classifications listed may be added after
award only as provided in the labor standards contract clauses
(29CFR 5.5 (a) (1) (iii)).

----------------------------------------------------------------

The body of each wage determination lists the classifications
and wage rates that have been found to be prevailing for the
type(s) of construction and geographic area covered by the wage
determination. The classifications are listed in alphabetical
order under rate identifiers indicating whether the particular
rate is a union rate (current union negotiated rate), a survey
rate, a weighted union average rate, a state adopted rate, or a
supplemental classification rate.

Union Rate Identifiers

A four-letter identifier beginning with characters other than
""SU"", ""UAVG"", ?SA?, or ?SC? denotes that a union rate was
prevailing for that classification in the survey. Example:
PLUM0198-005 07/01/2024. PLUM is an identifier of the union
whose collectively bargained rate prevailed in the survey for
this classification, which in this example would be Plumbers.
0198 indicates the local union number or district council
number where applicable, i.e., Plumbers Local 0198. The next
number, 005 in the example, is an internal number used in
processing the wage determination. The date, 07/01/2024 in the
example, is the effective date of the most current negotiated
rate.

Union prevailing wage rates are updated to reflect all changes
over time that are reported to WHD in the rates
in the collective bargaining agreement (CBA) governing the
classification.

Union Average Rate Identifiers

The UAVG identifier indicates that no single rate prevailed for
those classifications, but that 100% of the data reported for
the classifications reflected union rates. EXAMPLE:
UAVG-OH-0010 01/01/2024. UAVG indicates that the rate is a
weighted union average rate. OH indicates the State of Ohio.
The next number, 0010 in the example, is an internal number
used in producing the wage determination. The date, 01/01/2024
in the example, indicates the date the wage determination was
updated to reflect the most current union average rate.

A UAVG rate will be updated once a year, usually in January, to
reflect a weighted average of the current rates in the
collective bargaining agreements on which the rate is based.

Survey Rate Identifiers

The ""SU"" identifier indicates that either a single non-union
rate prevailed (as defined in 29 CFR 1.2) for this
classification in the survey or that the rate was derived by
computing a weighted average rate based on all the rates
reported in the survey for that classification. As a weighted
average rate includes all rates reported in the survey, it may
include both union and non-union rates. Example: SUFL2022-007
6/27/2024. SU indicates the rate is a single non-union
prevailing rate or a weighted average of survey data for that
classification. FL indicates the State of Florida. 2022 is the



year of the survey on which these classifications and rates are
based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an internal
number used in producing the wage determination. The date,
6/27/2024 in the example, indicates the survey completion date
for the classifications and rates under that identifier.

?SU? wage rates typically remain in effect until a new survey
is conducted. However, the Wage and Hour Division (WHD) has the
discretion to update such rates under 29 CFR 1.6(c)(1).

State Adopted Rate Identifiers

The ""SA"" identifier indicates that the classifications and
prevailing wage rates set by a state (or local) government were
adopted under 29 C.F.R 1.3(g)-(h).  Example: SAME2023-007
01/03/2024. SA reflects that the rates are state adopted. ME
refers to the State of Maine. 2023 is the year during which the
state completed the survey on which the listed classifications
and rates are based. The next number, 007 in the example, is an
internal number used in producing the wage determination.
The date, 01/03/2024 in the example, reflects the date on which
the classifications and rates under the ?SA? identifier took
effect under state law in the state from which the rates were
adopted.

-----------------------------------------------------------

WAGE DETERMINATION APPEALS PROCESS

1) Has there been an initial decision in the matter? This can
be:

           a) a survey underlying a wage determination
           b) an existing published wage determination
c) an initial WHD letter setting forth a position on
a wage determination matter
d) an initial conformance (additional classification
and rate) determination

On survey related matters, initial contact, including requests
for summaries of surveys, should be directed to the WHD Branch
of Wage Surveys. Requests can be submitted via email to
davisbaconinfo@dol.gov or by mail to:

            Branch of Wage Surveys
            Wage and Hour Division
            U.S. Department of Labor
            200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.
            Washington, DC 20210

Regarding any other wage determination matter such as
conformance decisions, requests for initial decisions should be
directed to the WHD Branch of Construction Wage Determinations.
Requests can be submitted via email to BCWD-Office@dol.gov or
by mail to:

            Branch of Construction Wage Determinations
            Wage and Hour Division
            U.S. Department of Labor
            200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.
            Washington, DC 20210

2) If an initial decision has been issued, then any interested
party (those affected by the action) that disagrees with the
decision can request review and reconsideration from the Wage



and Hour Administrator (See 29 CFR Part 1.8 and 29 CFR Part 7).
Requests for review and reconsideration can be submitted via
email to dba.reconsideration@dol.gov or by mail to:

            Wage and Hour Administrator
            U.S. Department of Labor
            200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.
            Washington, DC 20210

The request should be accompanied by a full statement of the
interested party's position and any information (wage payment
data, project description, area practice material, etc.) that
the requestor considers relevant to the issue.

3) If the decision of the Administrator is not favorable, an
interested party may appeal directly to the Administrative
Review Board (formerly the Wage Appeals Board).  Write to:

            Administrative Review Board
            U.S. Department of Labor
            200 Constitution Avenue, N.W.
            Washington, DC 20210.

================================================================

          END OF GENERAL DECISION"

        


